

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 9TH OCTOBER 2006 AT 10.00AM
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, W J Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mrs C Coyles, Member Services/Clerical Officer
06/19:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black and D M McAllister.

06/19:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11TH SEPTEMBER 2006 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th September 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11th September 2006 be adopted”.
06/19:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH AUGUST 2006
Amendments to the minutes
It was agreed that the minutes for the meeting of 11th September 2006 would be adopted subject to an amendment on page 13, that Main Street, Cushendall to be changed to Mill Street, Cushendall.

Bushmills Library
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that the matter of Bushmills Library was still with the Department.
Templastragh graveyard
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that no further information had yet been received.
Disused Toilet Block, Bushmills

Councillor McConaghy enquired if there was any progress with regards the disused toilet block at Bushmills.
After discussion, it was agreed that further information would be sought with regards to the toilet block, Bushmills.

Cottage Wood

It was agreed that further information would be brought back to the next Council meeting, when the TSM would be attendance.
Islay Visitors

Councillor McMullan referred to the decision to provide transport for the Islay visitors and stated that he agreed with this but felt that Council should lay on transport for visitors that are invited to the Lammas Fair.
Councillor Blaney stated that the Islay Visitors was a one off occasion.

Councillor Graham suggested that this issue be addressed at the Lammas Fair meeting.

This was agreed.

06/19:04
PRESENTATION FROM AUTISM NORTHERN IRELAND
Councillor Blaney welcomed Ms Fiona McCaffrey, representative from Autism Northern Ireland to the meeting.
Ms McCaffrey gave a brief presentation.
Ms McCaffrey stated that Autism NI had been parent led since 1990, it was professionally equipped to cope with Autism, but was a non service provider.

She informed members that the prevalence rates of autism were higher than the combined total of Downs Syndrome, Parkinsons and MS and had tripled between 2001 and 2004.  She explained that the waiting time for a diagnosis had increased to 35 months.
Ms McCaffrey explained that the Bramford Review: Human Rights & Equality of Opportunity had no mention of Autism, had no mention of unequal access to services; carers; education rights and involuntary detention.

She stated that Autism was a communication problem and had nothing to do with mental problems.  She explained that parents of children with autism have the highest rates of stress.

She continued by stating that due to the Bramford Review, Autism NI had been forced to approach the political parties, which was the reason they had been presenting to local Councils.

Autism NI she stated believed that this report represented a lost opportunity to address the core social inequality issues surrounding the history of Autism provision in Northern Ireland.  She stated that they would warmly welcome the Councils support of its call for an Autism programme of Care, a NI Autism Strategy and a NI Autism Act.
Having completed her presentation Ms McCaffrey asked members if they had any questions.

Councillor McCambridge thanked Ms McCaffrey for her presentation.  She stated that everyone was becoming aware of the needs and that Council should support the legislation.
Councillor Harding stated that this issue had previously been brought to Council and that it had been agreed that a letter would be sent to the Secretary of State requesting the implementation of Legislative change for Autism in Northern Ireland.
Councillor McMullan enquired as to how Autism was detected in a child and if there was a programme of care in the south of Ireland.
Ms McCaffrey stated that it was detected through language development and that there was an 18 month programme of care.  She informed Councillor McMullan that a programme of care was not available in the South.
Councillor McMullan stated that he would like Autism to be assessed earlier in the schools.

Councillor’s Graham and McIlroy supported the legislative change for Autism.
Ms McCaffrey thanked Council for their support for the implementation of legislative change.

Councillor Blaney thanked Ms McCaffrey, for her presentation and she left the meeting at this point.

06/19:05
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Cinemobile
The DFA stated that a request had been received from Cinemobile for permission to use the Ferry Terminal Compound, Ballycastle for its proposed visit on Friday 13 and Saturday 14 October 2006 and Waterfoot Car Park in Cushendall on Wednesday 11 and Thursday 12 October 2006.

This was agreed.

Armoy Rugby Football Club

The DFA informed members that a letter had been received from Armoy Rugby Football Club requesting Council to consider permitting them to purchase the property currently leased to them by the Council.
She stated that the request to purchase this property was because the Club wished to rebuild or extend to a much larger Clubhouse and Pavillion.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the valuation of the Armoy rugby Football Club would be sought prior to the decision being made with regards the sale of the property.”
Land Lettings
The DFA stated that the following land lettings; Burnbrae, Lisnagunagh, Carrowreagh Road, Armoy; Coast Road, Cushendall; would be advertised through the local estate agents, under the normal November terms.

Waterfoot Car Park Lighting
The DFA informed members that tenders had been received from Weir & McQuiston; Braid Electrical Ltd; JBE; J F & H Dowds for the Electrical Installation of Lighting at Waterfoot Car Park.
She stated that these tenders had been assessed by Caldwell Consulting who recommended the lowest tender by Weir & McQuiston, however she pointed out that this tender exceeded the approved budget of £20,000 by £7,088.
Councillor McMullan suggested that Council proceeded with the car park lighting as the money for the laneway had not been allocated in the budget and that the extra money for the lighting would be provided by the Council.
Councillor Blaney pointed out that Council had not agreed to tarmac the car park.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane

“That Weir & McQuiston be appointed to undertake the Waterfoot Car Park Lighting.”

On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour and no votes against the proposal, which was carried.

Cushendun Caravan Site Debt – Fergal Collins
The DFA suggested that the meeting continue in Committee.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The DFA stated that as Council are aware various steps had been taken in an attempt to collect outstanding debt.  
She informed members that after investigating and pursuing the small claims avenue for some time, the legal advice was that the debtor had no prospects of being able to pay the debt.  She stated that if the notice of unenforceability referred to in the report was granted, then Council could apply to have Mr Collins declared bankrupt, which would incur additional costs and time.

The DFA stated that she recommended that the debt should be written off.

Councillor McDonnell expressed his concerns that Council would be setting a precedent.
Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.
Councillor McConaghy suggested that Council proceed with bankruptcy.
Councillor McCambridge returned to the meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that he was against making Mr Collins bankrupt.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Mc Donnell,

“That Council institute the necessary proceedings to declare Mr Collins bankrupt.”

On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal, Councillor Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, and McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors McKeegan, McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillor M Black abstained from voting.
After further discussion it was agreed to bring back costings with regards to people who are in debt to the Council.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Voluntary Contributions

The DFA stated that a request for a Voluntary Contribution had been received from Cross & Passion College.

Councillor Blaney stated that it was agreed at a previous meeting that voluntary contributions could not be given to schools.

Councillor M Black stated that the contribution was for extra curriculum activities.

The Clerk informed members that the Council only had the legal power to give voluntary contributions to voluntary bodies and was not certain if schools could be considered as a voluntary organisation.
After discussion, it was agreed to check with the auditor regarding whether a voluntary contribution may be made to Cross & Passion College.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
Councillor Newcombe returned to the meeting.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

06/19:06
ALTERNATIVE ENERGY SOURCES – WIND POWER, SOLAR POWER
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan suggested that Council look at the possibility of solar panels at Quay Road playing fields to power the changing rooms and to help get electricity bills reduced.
After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council obtain specialist advice regarding energy saving options for Council properties.”
06/19:07
REQUEST FOR A SUMMER BENCH, CAREY, BALLYVOY AND REQUEST FOR A LITTER BIN IN SHANE’S PARK PLAY AREA, CUSHENDUN


(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)

Councillor McKeegan stated that items 7 and 8 could be discussed together.
Councillor McKeegan stated that she would like to request a summer bench in Carey and a litter bin in Shane’s Park play area.  
After discussion, Council agreed to replace the summer bench in Carey, Ballyvoy and to provide a litter bin in Shane’s Park play area, Cushendun.

06/19:09
BEACH SAFETY UPDATE



(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)
Councillor Newcombe enquired if there had been any progress on the signage and equipment for the beach and enquired if the life saving equipment could be checked prior to the Halloween Festival.
The Clerk stated that the Environmental Health Department were currently looking into this matter.

After further discussion, it was agreed to check the lifesaving equipment prior to the Halloween function.
Councillor Harding and McConaghy referred to the issue regarding dog fouling at the beach, and stated that they were against not proceeding with the Dog Control byelaws.
Councillor Harding stated that she had received a lot of complaints from people who feel that dogs should not be allowed on the beach.  

Councillor Harding stated that she would put this item on the agenda for the next meeting.

06/19:10
“THAT THIS COUNCIL TAKING ACCOUNT OF THE CONSEQUENCES OF CONTINUING DIRECT RULE CALLS FOR ALL PARTIES TO SUPPORT THE IMMEDIATE RESTORATION OF THE ASSEMBLY AND THE EXECUTIVE.” 
(Requested by Councillor McShane)

After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed 

Seconded by Councillor McMullan,

“That this council taking account of the consequences of continuing direct rule called for all parties to support the immediate restoration of the assembly and the executive.”
She stated that at a previous meeting herself and Councillor O Black had asked that a letter be sent to the DFP requesting an extended consultation period regarding the new rating system.
Councillor McMullan stated that the new rating system would be looked at by the new assembly who had the power to change the system.

Councillor McIlroy stated that all members wanted to see the assembly up and running.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment, 

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy

“That in view of the delicate situation with the current talks, that Council postpone consideration of this motion.” 

On a recorded vote being taken on the amendment, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors McKeegan, McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted against the amendment which was carried.  Councillors M Black, Blaney and McCambridge abstained from voting.

06/19:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Confederation of European Councillors, Annual Conference 2006.  ‘1916: A Time of Rising and A Time of War’ the impacts and legacy for Modern Ireland, North and South.  To be held 12th and 13th October 2006 at City Hotel, Derry.

There were no nominations for this conference.

Royal Town Planning Institute Draft PPS5 – Retailing, Town Centres and Commercial Leisure Developments.  To be held 18th October 2006 at Belfast Castle, from 1pm – 5.00pm.

After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed



Councillor McCambridge

Seconded by Councillor Blaney

It was therefore agreed that Councillor McCambridge would be nominated to attend the Royal Town Planning Institute Draft PPS5 on 18th October 2006 at Belfast Castle.

Tourism Marketing, Clare Tourism Conference.  To be held 24-25th November 2006
After discussion, 

Councillor McMullan proposed



Councillor McShane

Seconded by Councillor Newcombe

It was therefore agreed that Councillor McShane would be nominated to attend the Tourism Marketing Clare Tourism Conference on 24th – 25th November 2006.
Councillor M Black and McKeegan left the meeting at this point.

Northern Ireland Local Government Association Local Government Energy Saving Day.  To be held 25th October 2006 at ECOS Centre, Ballymena, from 10am – 5pm

After discussion,
Councillor McCambridge proposed



Councillor Blaney

Seconded by Councillor Harding

Councillor Harding proposed



Councillor McConaghy
Seconded by Councillor Graham
It was therefore agreed that Councillor’s Blaney and McConaghy would be nominated to attend the Northern Ireland Local Government Association Local Government Energy Saving Day on the 25th October 2006.
European Small Islands Network (ESIN) Inter Island Exchange Programme Conference.  To be held Bowmore, Island of Islay, Scotland 21st and 22nd November 2006. 

After discussion,
Councillor Blaney proposed



Councillor O Black

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge

Councillor McCambridge proposed



Councillor Blaney

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy

Councillor McConaghy proposed



Councillor Harding

Seconded by Councillor Graham

Councillor Blaney proposed



Councillor McCambridge

Seconded by Councillor Harding

Councillor Hartin proposed




Councillor McIlroy

Seconded by Councillor Blaney

It was therefore agreed that Councillor O Black, Blaney, Harding, McCambridge and McIlroy would be nominated to attend the European Small Islands Network (ESIN) Inter Island Exchange Programme Conference on 21st and 22nd November 2006.
Councillor McKeegan returned to the meeting.

Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.

Emergency Planning for Elected Members.  To be held Coastguards Silver Control Centre on 17th October 2006 from 10am – 12.30pm.

After discussion, 

Councillor McCambridge proposed 


Councillor O Black

Seconded by Councillor Blaney

Councillor Blaney proposed



Councillor McIlroy

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy

It was therefore agreed that Councillor O Black and McIlroy would be nominated to attend the Emergency Planning training with Coleraine Borough Council on 17th October 2006.

06/19:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no Notices of Application under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
06/19:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for signing and sealing.
06/19:14
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 14th September 2006 from Presbyterian Church in Ireland Presbytery of Ballymena regarding implications of the Civil Partnership legislation.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 20th September 2006 from Rivers Agency regarding Flooding Emergency Arrangements.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 21st September 2006 from Department of the Environment Local Government Division regarding review of Councilllor’s Remuneration in Northern Ireland.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 22nd September 2006 from Roads Service regarding the Roads Maintenance Budget.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 25th September 2006 from Northern Ireland Local Government Association regarding New president and Further NILGA information.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 25th September 2006 from John McMillen Head of RPA, Central Unit OFMDFM regarding review of public administration – definition of RPA affected group.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Fax dated 28th September 2006 from Roads Service regarding Road Closure – B15 North Street, Ballycastle.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 30th September 2006 from Mr Peter Elliott regarding a memorial stone at the Torr Head Road.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Email dated 3rd October 2006 from Cara O’Doherty regarding BBC Northern Ireland – ‘Natural History’ series.
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

Local Government Boundaries Commissioner for Northern Ireland Procedure Guide, September 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Letter dated September 2006 from Guide Dogs regarding Shared Surface Street Design Research Project.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Health and Social Services Board regarding Public Consultation Document, 21st September 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Planning and Water Appeals Commissions, Chief Commissioner’s Annual Report, April 2005 to March 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Planning Service, A Householder’s Planning Guide for the Installation of Antennas, including Satellite Dishes.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Rivers Agency Annual Report and Accounts 2005-2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Rivers Agency Corporate/Business Plan 2006-2007.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

06/19:15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Councillor Blaney stated that he had received a letter from Siobhan McShane, asking if a plaque could be erected at that the Quay Road playing fields in memory of her late father James McShane.
After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved 

“That a plaque be erected at the James McShane pitch at Quay Road Playing Fields in dedication to the late James McShane.” 
After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,
“That the dedication would take place on the same day as the opening of the Quay Road Playing Fields.”
After further discussion,

Councillor McShane proposed an amendment 

Seconded by Councillor McMullan,


“That the dedication would take place on another day.”
On a vote being taken, there were four votes in favour and six votes against the amendment, which was lost.

It was therefore agreed that the dedication would take place on the same day as the official opening of Quay Road Playing Fields.
The meeting concluded at 11.40am 
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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